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A Word from USDA APHIS in response to the 
March Protocol Review
To the Editor — In response to the March 
Protocol Review column, “Showtime! 
Should an IACUC oversee companion 
animal exhibition activities on campus?”  
the United States Department of Agriculture 
Animal and Plant Health Inspection  
Service (USDA APHIS) provides the 
following clarification:

In this scenario, a university-supported 
club overseen by an experienced faculty 
advisor provides informal instruction  
on handling, grooming, and training of  
pet dogs and cats for the purpose  
of participation in dog and cat shows and 
dog agility competitions. Although the  

term “animal” includes dogs used for 
research, testing, experimentation,  
or exhibition purposes, or as a pet, the 
Animal Welfare Act (AWA) regulations 
specifically exclude purebred dog and  
cat shows, field trials, and coursing events 
from coverage1,2.

In addition, the USDA does not consider 
activities such as grooming and training 
associated with purebred dog and cat shows, 
field trials, and coursing events to constitute 
research, testing, or experimentation as 
those terms are used in the definition of 
“research facility.” Because the dogs are 
not used in research or intended for use in 

research, the Institutional Animal Care and 
Use Committee is not required to oversee 
the activities. ❐
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